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I donôt have to tell you how weird 
the last 15 months have been, so 
Iôm not going to dwell on the 
Pandemic, the 2020 Election or the 
social unrest weôve had. Thereôs so 
many good things we can be 
thankful for here in our little corner 
of Antrim County. 
 
In my advancing age, I have two 
surefire tricks to relieve stress. 
First, although limited by 
seasonality, I love getting out the 
old John Deere and mowing my 
neighborôs and our lawns. I can put 
most everything out of my mind 
and just do nothing more than 
drive back and forth for 2-3 hours. 
Second, also somewhat seasonal, 
is sitting under my 4 huge Norway 
Spruce, listening to the breeze 
blowing through the branches and 
watching the activity and boat 
traffic on my section of the Green 
or Intermediate river (depending 
on which map you look at). These 
are my relaxations! I hope you 
have some too. 
 
Now for some Association things 
we can be thankful for:  
 
¶ Beautiful, lush, green forests 
and clean blue lakes and 
streams. 

¶ The loons are back and all 
indications lean to another 
ñchick rearingò season. 
 

¶ The Intermediate Lake 
Association continues to grow! 
In the Spring of 2018, we had 
about 40 paid up family member 
units. As of the end of April 
2021 we are at 220+. 
 

¶ ILA is financially strong. Thanks 
to our new and sustaining 
members and our 10 very 
supportive sponsors, we have 
$30,000.00+ in the bank. 
 

¶ We have a process for reporting 
swimmerôs itch and we 
continually upgrade and update 
our list of suggestions on how to 
prevent and protect against the 
cursed itch. 
 

¶ Similarly, thanks to assistance 
from the Michigan Department 
of Natural Resources (MDNR) 
and the Health Department of 
Northwest Michigan (Antrim, 
Charlevoix, Emmet and Otsego 
Counties), ILA and other ERCOL 
lakes have a process for 
 
       (Continued on Page 2) 
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reporting and responding to 
sometimes toxic Blue-Green 
Algae Blooms. 
 

¶ More than 300 fisher persons 
(young, old, male,female, 
novice and experienced) 
participated in the 2021 Central 
Lake Ice Fishing Contest, which 
ILA was glad to  help sponsor. 
 

¶ ILA joined with the Tip of the 
Mitt Watershed Council and 
hosted one of many ERCOL wide 
invasive species boat-washing 
demos in September 2020. That 
event was so successful, we will 
be sponsoring demos on August 
28th and September 4th this 
year. 
 

¶ Janet & Andy Hickman, Sue 
Thomas, Kathy & Steve Young, 
and Jim Gilleylen from ILA are 
working with Heidi Shaffer 
(Antrim Conservation District) 
and Heather Hettinger (District 
Fisheries Biologist, MDNR) to 
develop a program to repair and 
replace near-shore habitat to 
encourage repopulation of 
predator and prey fishes, 
turtles, frogs, crayfish, clams, 
amphibians and beneficial native 
vegetation at locations around 
our lake. Volunteers needed! 
 

¶ We are in the process of 
improving our communication 
with members by entering the 
world of Facebook. Weôd love to 
be your friend. 

 
If any of the activities above are of 
interest to you and youôd like to get 
involved, just email me at 
steve.young@chartermi.net or give 
a call at 989-859-6362.  Our 
Directors will be presenting more 
ILA info in their reports. We hope 
you enjoy them. 
 
Please note that we have 
tentatively set our Association 
Annual meeting, to be held in-
person on Saturday, August 14th, 
2021 starting at 10:00 am at the 
Thurston Park Pavilion. 
Refreshments and snacks will be 
provided. If needed, we may 
default to a Zoom meeting! 
 
My parting is to ask you to stay up 
to date with ILA by going to our 
website at intermediatelake.org 
AND joining us on Facebook often. 
(Search - intermediate lake 
association), and remember 
FaceBook is/can be two way 
conversation. Let us hear from 
you: please give thoughts youôd 
like to share or concerns you have. 
Weôre here for you. Be well and be 
safe. 
 
Steve Young, President 
Intermediate Lake Association  
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Are You a Member? 
 
If not, please consider joining the Intermediate Lake Association.  If so, please ask your 
relatives and Michigan neighbors to join.  Also, consider volunteering for one of our 
committees. 
 
Dues are $25 per family for one year or $100 for five years.  Click here for an application. 

https://www.facebook.com/IntermediateLakeAssociation/
mailto:steve.young@chartermi.net
http://intermediatelake.org/
https://www.facebook.com/IntermediateLakeAssociation/
http://intermediatelake.org/ila%20standing%20committees.pdf
http://intermediatelake.org/application/Application%202020.pdf
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Spring of 2021 has been 
interesting and active for the 
Intermediate Lake loons and the 
ILA Loon Platoon.  
 
The ice was gone from the lake by 
March 25th and, naturally, loons 
started showing up shortly 
thereafter. There were many 
reports of single loons being 
spotted everywhere around the 
lake in late March and early April, 
so the Loon Platoon prepared the 
equipment making it ready to 
accommodate any loon pairs as 
soon as they were spotted.  
 
Several loon reports have 
previously been sent out to the ILA 
members so we don't need to 
repeat those details here, but we 
do have to brag about 
Intermediate Lake again supporting 
three actively nesting loon pairs.  
 
It is interesting that the first loon 
nest spotted was not where we 
expected. Apparently the 
southernmost pair was in a hurry 
and a loon was seen nesting just 
into the Intermediate River on May 
2nd. Then on May 6th a loon was 
seen nesting on the Gorham Beach 
natural site. As it now turns out, 
the nest in the river has been 
abandoned and that pair has 
relocated, at least by May 17th, 
onto the southernmost nesting 
platform as in recent years. It was 
also on May 17th that a nesting 
loon was confirmed on the northern 
platform in the south end, 
completing our hoped for loon 
nesting "hat trick" for 2021. 
 

We again have to patiently wait to 
see what results these three nests 
will produce. The first chicks could 
appear by the first week of June. 
Of course that is just a guess since 
we have no way of knowing when 
eggs were actually laid and 
incubation started. The Gorham 
Beach pair has been on their nest 
the longest but that nest may have 
been affected by high water early 
on which in turn may have affected 
the incubation of eggs on that 
nest.  
 
As we wait for chicks, and then as 
we enjoy our privilege of watching 
the loon families develop, please 
be very careful to respect the 
privacy these magnificent birds 
need to successfully nest and raise 
their new family. The loons can 
easily be threatened by human 
activity so we need to give them 
plenty of room to do their 
job...especially during nesting and 
when the chicks are very young.  
 
The chart on the next page gives 
some excellent examples of loon 
posturing that tell us a lot about 
how they are reacting to what is 
going on around them. Take some 
time to study this chart, then you 
will have a better understanding of 
what is happening when you see 
the loons in your travels. And also, 
very importantly, please educate 
others to respect the loons and to 
give the loons plenty of space.  
 

Dick West 

 

LOON REPORT 
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LOON BEHAVIOR 
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At last, Mother Nature and Old Man 
Winter have come together to allow the 
water recreation season to launch. As 
we experience these warmer days that 
lure us back onto the sandy beaches 
and into our beautiful waters, we must 
remember that  those alluring waters 
are still dangerously cold, which can 
lead to deadly incidents. Compounding 
those risks, our boating skills and the 
craft, themselves, are "rusty" from a 
half year repose since last season. 
 

To help us all launch safely and 
successfully into this coveted summer 
water wonderland, we highly 
recommend that you read two 
informative Michigan DNR boating 
safety alerts by clicking here and here. 
 
Have a safe, happy, and responsible 
2021 outdoor season,  
 
 
Ron Turner, Chairman 
Water Safety Committee 

WATER SAFETY UPDATE 

https://www.michigan.gov/dnr/0,4570,7-350-86469-560608--,00.html
http://intermediatelake.org/Respect%20the%20Water.pdf
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LAKE LEVEL COMMITTEE UPDATE 

The Lake Level Committee continues to make progress.  Our objective remains the 
same - to better understand lake level variability on Intermediate Lake and the entire 
Elk River Chain of Lakes (ERCOL) and with that understanding to explore changes 
we could consider implementing to better control lake levels.  But this is a multi-year 
project, so we all need to be patient as we move forward with the program.  We are 
finishing up year two of this three year program.   
 
This last winter has demonstrated to us how influential our weather is to lake levels 
on our chain of lakes.  While we have grown used to lake level flooding caused by 
excessive precipitation these last few years (especially concentrated events), we 
have experienced the opposite so far in 2021.  This last winter was the first time 
since the winter of 2010-2011 (10 years!) that the Intermediate Lake level fell to its 
court specified winter operating level.  And this spring our typical lake level rise due 
to the spring snow melt never really occurred, which is the first time thatôs happened 
in an even longer time period!  But who knows what the future holds ï concentrated 
precipitation events should still be expected and the lake levels will spike as a result, 
depending on the amount of rainfall received.  Our weather drives our lake levels.  
That is why we are developing the hydrologic model ï to help understand this 
extremely complex system and (hopefully) explore changes we could consider 
implementing to better control lake levels. 
          
We continue to make progress on the overall program.  Here are some highlights: 
 

¶ Survey work by both the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) 
and Grand Traverse Engineering & Construction (GTEC) has been 
completed.   (GTEC is owned by Grand Traverse Economic 
Development, a holding company of the Grand Traverse Band of 
Ottawa and Chippewa Indians.)  The survey data is being used by 
the USACE in developing the hydrology model of the ERCOL. 

 
¶ LIDAR mapping has also been completed of the watershed for 

inclusion the hydrology model. 
 
¶ Work on the hydrology model itself is well underway by the USACE.  

The model has two main components ï a hydrology model and a 
hydraulic model.  We anticipate the full model will be completed in 
the second half of this year (2021).  

 
(Continued on Page 6) 
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Lake Level Committee 
(Continued from Page 5) 

 
¶ We are starting our third year of lake level and rainfall 

measurements this year.  Lake level gauges were installed and 
collected data in April, 2021 in the following lakes:  Six Mile, St. 
Clair, Ellsworth, Benway, Intermediate, Bellaire, Clam and Torch, 
plus the Bellaire Dam impoundment.  Fred Sittel, our Measurements 
Sub-Committee Chair continues to spear-head this work along with 
his team of committed volunteers.  These data are being used by 
USACE to calibrate and refine the full model ï to make sure it 
matches actual lake level changes.  Many thanks to Fred and all the 
volunteers who are helping in this effort. 

 
¶ We presented a review of the 2020 lake level and rainfall data in 

April, 2021 via a Zoom Webinar.  Very Informative!  You can still 
view a recording of this webinar, just contact Dave Christian.  
  

¶ We reviewed and received input in September, 2020 concerning the 
Bellaire Dam operating guidelines, which was approved and 
implemented in September, 2019.  We have and continue to work 
closely with the Operator of Dams Mark Stone concerning Antrim 
County dams and the Bellaire Dam operating guidelines. 

 
¶ Engineers from the USACE who are developing the hydrology 

model visited the ERCOL in September to tour and see up close 
what they are modeling.  A picture (seeing!) is so helpful versus just 
staring at a computer in developing the hydrology model for us.  We 
also hosted a couple of small group luncheons with the engineers 
during their visit (Covid-19 appropriate, of course).  

  
If you have any questions or comments, or want to hear more about any of the 
highlights summarized above, you can always contact us.  We are always willing to 
come talk to groups, virtually or in person. 
   
Dave Christian  231-350-1333, dchrist513@aol.com or 
Janet Hickman 989-600-1390, jchickman@charter.net   
Co-Chairs, ILA Lake Level Committee 

ILA Newsletter                                                                                                                 Spring 2021 
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ILA Members - the Torch Conservation Center is graciously 
offering our Association members free subscriptions to their 

ñTrue Blue Newsò, which also includes monthly tips 
to lake property owners. These tips can help 
property owners improve their lots and take steps 
to improve water quality and reduce potential 
pollution sources. 
 
ñCare for Intermediate Lakeò, displayed below, 
contains links to subscribe to the True Blue News, 

get the monthly tips, gain access to the Torch Conservation 
website and to other lake-friendly information available at the 
True Blue Gallery in Alden. 
 
I have been receiving these materials as a courtesy from the 
Torch Conservation Center for some time and I think itôs a great 
resource being offered. I hope youôll sign up and enjoy. 
 

Steve  

Care for Intermediate Lake! 
 

Because lakes donôt come with a manual, AND  
the choices we make on land impact the lakeé 
Get FREE Tips today! 
 
Step 1. Sign up for TRUE BLUE News and receive  
a monthly tip. https://conservetorch.org/subscribe/ 
(We wonôt share your email information!) 
 
Step 2. Check out in-depth articles on our website.  
https://conservetorch.org/ 
 
Step 3. Pick up free materials on lake-friendly 
practices at the TRUE BLUE Gallery in Alden. 
Open May- September. 

https://conservetorch.org/subscribe/
https://conservetorch.org/


8 

 

 

ILA Newsletter                                                                                                                 Spring 2021 

https://www.michigan.gov/mdhhs/0,5885,7-339--560802--,00.html?utm_campaign=dhhs+pfas+foam+lakes+rivers+pr&utm_medium=mkt+email&utm_source=govdelivery
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On Friday, May 21, Caroline Keson, 
along with two interns from the Tip 
of the Mitt Watershed Council, met 
with Intermediate Lake Association 
members interested in our water 
monitoring program.  Members in 
attendance were Susan Boyd, Matt 
and Jen Gabris, Brian Graff, Rob 
Gregg, Sue Thomas, and Steve and 
Kathy Young. 
 
Caroline explained the collection 
process and instructions for data 
collection of: 
 
1. Water clarity, by use of the 
Secchi disc. 
  

2. Chlorophyll a. 
  

3. Phosphorus and nitrogen. 
  

4.  Dissolved oxygen. 
 
Samples will be collected twice 
monthly between June and 
September and the Tip of the Mitt 
will collate and interpret the data, 
which will help to identify water 
quality problems, determine water 
quality trends, and characterize the 
lake's ecosystem. 
 
The first collection date for 
Intermediate Lake is scheduled for 
Wednesday, June 9. 
 
Sue Thomas   

CONSERVATION AND ENVIRONMENT 
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Overall, the financial position of the 
association continues to be very good.  
Our association has $30,855.30 in the 
bank as of April 30, 2021.  This includes 
$6,791.56 remaining in our Swimmerôs 
Itch Fund with the rest ($24,063.74) in 
the General Fund.   Swimmerôs Itch 
funds can only be spent on our 
Swimmerôs Itch program while our 
General Fund monies cover all our other 
programs and activities.  Itôs important to 
remember that since many of our 
members pay their dues using the  5 
year membership for $100 option, much 
of the general fund monies must last for 

the next 4 years ï we cannot spend all of 
it this year.  The ILA Board of Directors 
keeps that in mind in spending for this 
year and in the years to come. 
 
If you ever have any questions, please 
feel free to contact me. 
 
David Christian 
Treasurer 

TREASURERôS REPORT 
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MEMBERSHIP REPORT 

Nothing is more important in 
pursuing our goals than a strong 
membership.  It gives us the clout 
to be heard in meetings, money 
and volunteers to address our 
issues, and credibility to work with 
the other lake associations and non
-profits that share our values. 
 
I am happy to report that our 
membership, now 221, is over four 
times what it was just two years 
ago.  Thatôs memberships, not 
individuals.  Individuals are at least 
twice that number.  And we could 
use even more.  If you can talk 
with your neighbors and friends 
who are not yet members, just 
send them to our website, 
www.intermediatelake.org, or click 
here to download a form. 
 
Everyone I know who lives here or 
vacations here loves our lake.  

They are concerned about better 
fishing, lake levels, loon protection, 
water quality, boating safety, 
swimmerôs itch, invasive species, 
and/or other issues that impact the 
quality of our lake environment.  
Keeping our membership strong 
and growing is as good a way as I 
can think of to protect and enhance 
the lake we all love. 
 
Keith Shahan 
Membership Chairman 

http://intermediatelake.org/application/Application%202020.pdf
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Many Association documents can be 
viewed form the Details section of our 
website.  Included are newsletters, 
member meeting minutes, financial 
documents, membership applications, 
meeting schedules, and other 
documentation.  If there are additional 
items that you would like to see 
included, please let us know. 

 
We are in the process of updating and 
reorganizing the menu of our website, 
and hope to have it completed in June . 
 
Ken Freeman 
Secretary   

SECRETARYôS REPORT 

Last fallôs newsletter described the 
inspection of four of the ten fish shelters 
constructed and installed by the ILA 
several years ago.  Our volunteer 
SCUBA divers found that the shelters 
were structurally sound, accurately 
located, and covered with marine 
growth. They were attracting small fish 
and shellfish, and, hopefully, larger 
predators to the area.  Weôre planning to 
ask our two volunteer father-son dive 
teams to inspect the remaining six sites 
this summer.  Weôll keep you posted. 
 
Ken Freeman 

SCUBA PROJECT 

http://intermediatelake.org/
http://intermediatelake.org/Newsletter_fall20.pdf
http://intermediatelake.org/shelt.htm

